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GENERAL HEALTH PROTECTION 
AND PROMOTION 

8.1 NUTRITION 

From a global perspective, the South-East Asia Region continues 
to be the most affected region with regard to malnutrition. 
More children and women, and people in general, suffer from 
various forms of malnutrition. The main nutritional deficiency 
diseases continue to be protein energy malnutrition (PeM), 
iodine deficiency disorders (IDD), iron deficiency anaemia, and 
vitamin A deficiency. 

Two significant highlights of this programme have been the 
progress made in tackling the massive problem of both vitamin 
A deficiency and iodine deficiency disorders. WHO has provided 
active support at both regional and country levels in both 
these areas over the past year. However, despite the obvious 
magnitude of the problem of malnutrition the battle against 
these diseases has started showing signs of success. WHO has 
continued to actively promote the development of nutrition 
monitoring and surveillance capabilities in the countries of 
the Region. It is due to these enhanced capablltties that 
national information on important diseases is now being 
recorded and reported systematically. 

Progress is being made in the fight against protein energy 
malnutrition, with several countries showing declining 
prevalence rates of PEM. 



Recent data indicate a positive trend showing a decline in the 
prevalence of PEM in Bangladesh, Bhutan, Burma and Sri Lanka, 
while it continues to be significantly reduced in India, 
Indonesia, Nepal and Thailand. Vitamin A deficiency and 
xerophthalmia have shown a reduction in some areas of Nepal and 
Sri Lsnka, with Bangladesh and Indonesia showing a declining 
trend. 

Apart from the continuous technical support and information 
dissemination from the Regional Office, WHO-supported 
activities at the country level were largely implemented 
through projects operating in seven countries, and five 
intercountry projects, including an intercountry nutrition 
research programme. 

The Joint WHOIUNICEF Nutrition Support Programme (JNSP) 
continued to provide in Burma and Nepal the necessary technical 
and financial support for intensified implementation of 
nutrition through primary health care. These two JNSP projects, 
now in their fourth year of operation, continued to implement 
convergent nutrition-related multisectoral activities over a 
wide population base. The JNSP project in Nepal underwent a 
meticulous, analytical mid-term review during the reporting 
period. This review showed the project has achieved an expansion 
of activities and coverage at the community level in the five 
districts in each of the four sectors (health, education, 
agriculture and women's and community development), as well as 
an efficiently functioning central coordinationlplanning unit 
as an arm of the national planning commission, necessary for 
central planning and intersectoral coordination. These activi- 
ties appear appropriate and reflect the accelerating implemen- 
tation of the planned multisectoral activities originally 
envisaged through JNSP. The Government is now decentralizing 
the management of the project to the districts with the centre 
providing support and guidance. Both Burma and Nepal expect to 
continue these intensified nutrition-through-PHC activities for 
the next few years. 

Research support was provided to the vitamin A deficfency 
programme. A Regional Meeting on "Latest Advances in the 
Control of Vitamin A Deficiency and its Impact on Health" was 
held in Jakarta in November 1988. Apart from documenting the 
latest estimates on both vitamin A deficiency and xerophthalmia, 
the Meeting made recommendations relating to three critical 
areas, namely (1) the role of different diagnostic techniques 
in vitamin A deficiency control programmes, (2 )  research 
priorities in vitamin A deficiency in the Region, and (3 )  the 
role of different intervention strategies and delivery 



mechanisms for vitamin A supplementation. These helped the 
countries in evaluating and modifying, where necessary, the 
operation of their national programmes for the control of 
vitamin A deficiency. 

In the rapidly changing field of control of iodine-deficiency 
disorders, the highlight during the year was the joint WHO/ 
UNICEFIICCIDD technical consultation and intercountry workshop 
on IDD control, held in New Delhi in March 1989. During the year 
prior to that workshop, most of the nine IDD-affected countries 
of the Region reviewed both the magnitude of their IDD problems 
and the progress of their programmes. Consequently, it was 
clear from the data presented at the workshop that IDD was 
being tackled systematically, successfully, and permanently, in 
most of the affected countries. 

Whilst iodated salt remains the main long-term method of 
control in all nine countries, some countries have also 
introduced iodized oil injections in selected areas, and there 
is an interest in oral iodized oil as a possible alternate. 
India is now testing double fortified salt (iodine and iron), 
and Indonesia is likely to commence production of oral iodized 
oil in the near future. 

The Nutrition Division in Burma is carrying out, through the 
JNSP, important operational research into the implementation of 
growth monitoring and nutrition surveillance through health 
systems at township and national levels. The Regional Meeting 
on Vitamin A Deficiency in Jakarta in November 1988 and the 
Joint Meeting on IDD Control in New Delhi in March 1989 have 
established priorities for research-specific nutritionel 
deficiencies of great importance in the Region. A large-scale 
operational research programme, supported jointly by WHO, 
UNICEF and USAID, to assess the impact of different approaches 
to the control of vitamin A deficiency has started in Nepal. 
WHO also provided technical support to a study of vitamin A 
mortalitylmorbidity in Nepal. 

8.2 ORAL HEALTH 

Oral health is an integral part of the efforts of the countries 
to achieve the social goal of HFAl2000 and most of the countries 
of the Region are keen to improve further their planning, imple- 
mentation and evaluation of oral health services, in order to 
reach this goal. However, the actual implementation is rather 
slow. 



WHO'S technical cooperation has been directed towards the 
prevention of oral diseases so as to meet the target of no more 
than three decayed, missing and filled teeth at the age of 12. 
Efforts have been focussed mainly on the prevention of perio- 
dontal diseases and dental caries and training of personnel. 

Seminars and courses in oral health for the training of various 
levels of health personnel were undertaken in India, Indonesia 
and Mongolia. 

Logistic support was provided to strengthen some of the oral 
health institutions and their training and research 
capabilities. The AGFUND-supported programme, "Partners for 
Oral Health", in Bangladesh, India and Indonesia is expected to 
receive further technical assistance in the training of primary 
health care workers and in strengthening the oral health 
component in the PHC aystems of the countries concerned. 

8.3 ACCIDENT PREVENTION 

There is no reliable information on mortality and morbidity 
rates of injury in all the countries of the Region. However, 
the latest data available in the Regional Office indicate that 
injuries, as a cause of mortality, rank third in Burma, fourth 
in DPR Korea and Nepal, fifth in Mongolia and Sri Lanka, and 
seventh in India. Injuries are the leading cause of death in 
Thailand. 

It is worth noting that in all the countries injuries are the 
leading cause of death and disability in males aged between 5 
and 44 and rank second in the same age-group in females. 

Activities relating to the prevention of accidents and injuries 
were carried out in the countries in a most distinctive manner, 
with varying emphasis placed on the most important aspects 
peculiar to each country. Some countries have placed greater 
emphasis on the development and management of emergency 
services, while others directed their efforts towards creating 
an awareness and promoting intersectoral involvement in 
accident prevention. However, because of the socio-economic 
problems and the urgency of other health problems, prevention 
of accidents still does not receive appropriate attention in 
many countries of the Region. WHO'S technical collaboration 
therefore has been directed to creating national awareness on 
rising morbidity and mortality trends due to accidents, 



promoting the formulation of national policies, and encouraging 
epidemiological and operational research for the prevention and 
control of accidents, including the development of appropriate 
technology. 

WHO'S collaborative activities included the training of 
personnel and provision of equipment needed for both prevention 
and curative activities for injuries. The implementation of the 
programme, however, by the countries, needs to be accelerated 
further. 


